#### DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 408 610 CS 215 898

AUTHOR Dodd, Anne Wescott

TITLE Parents' Beliefs: The Assumptions about the Nature of

Teaching and Learning That Underlie the Practices They

Prefer for the High School English Classroom.

PUB DATE 27 Mar 97

NOTE 27p.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American

Educational Research Association (Chicago, IL, March 24-28,

1997).

PUB TYPE Reports - Research (143) -- Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC02 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS Case Studies; \*English Instruction; Grade 11; High Schools;

Instructional Improvement; \*Parent Attitudes; \*Parent

Participation; \*Teacher Behavior; \*Teaching Styles

IDENTIFIERS Maine

#### ABSTRACT

To improve student performance, educators have recently adopted non-traditional classroom practices. Yet, as media reports and some research indicate, parents may favor traditional practices. A descriptive case study examined the beliefs of a representative sample of 25 parents of students in grade 11 who studied English in a heterogeneously-grouped American Studies course in a small high school in Southern Maine. Findings suggest that parents' beliefs may not be as traditional as many educators may think and that differences are not always related to social and economic class or educational background. Yet because beliefs are complex and not often explored, parents' expressed preferences or opposition to certain classroom practices can be easily misunderstood. This paper discusses some aspects of these beliefs to show why educators should involve parents in the process of changing instructional practices. Contains 30 references and 2 tables of data. (Author/RS)



#### **PARENTS' BELIEFS:**

# THE ASSUMPTIONS ABOUT THE NATURE OF TEACHING AND LEARNING THAT UNDERLIE THE PRACTICES THEY PREFER FOR THE HIGH SCHOOL ENGLISH CLASSROOM

## Paper presented at the American Educational Research Association Chicago, Illinois

Symposium: "What Is the Likely Impact of Parental Beliefs, Attitudes, and Knowledge on Changing Instructional Practices in the Secondary School"

March 27, 1997

"PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

A. Ward

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES - INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)."

Anne Wescott Dodd Bates College Education Department Lewiston, Maine 04240 adodd@bates.edu U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Rasearch and Improvement
EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)

- This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.
- Minor Changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.
- Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy.

#### **Abstract**

To improve student performance, educators have recently adopted non-traditional classroom practices. Yet, as media reports and some research indicate, parents may favor traditional practices. This study suggests that parents' beliefs may not be as traditional as many educators may think and that differences are not always related to social and economic class or educational background. Yet because beliefs are complex and not often explored, parents' expressed preferences or opposition to certain classroom practices can be easily misunderstood. This paper will discuss some aspects of these beliefs to show why educators should involve parents in the process of changing instructional practices.



Because parents are important stakeholders whose support for school change is essential (Sarason 1982; Fullan 1982, 1991), educators engaged in efforts to restructure the high school classroom are faced with the dual challenge of finding ways to involve parents in the change process and to develop their support for and understanding of innovative classroom practices. These tasks may be particularly difficult at the high school level because parents are less likely to be involved with high schools than with elementary schools. Moreover, although few studies have been conducted with parents of secondary students, the research indicates that parents generally favor traditional classroom practices. Wilhite (1973), for example, reports that parents are likely to be a barrier to change because they tend to disapprove of "educational practices different from those they experienced in school" (228). The authors of a recent Public Agenda study report that there is "widespread discomfort with new teaching methods," such as "allowing students to use calculators in math class, teaching writing without emphasizing spelling and grammar, and the practice of mixing students of different abilities in the same class (Johnson and Immerwahr 1994, 17).

Many of the innovative classroom practices currently being adopted are quite different from those parents may have experienced; they may not understand or support them. Studies which show that parents tend to favor traditional practices have usually focused on parents' preferences; they have not looked at the explanations given for these preferences in terms of the assumptions about learning and teaching that underlie the practices they prefer. Yet the beliefs parents hold about effective classroom practice constitute the lens through which they see, interpret, and evaluate the teaching-learning process as their children experience it in school. Even though these beliefs are likely to play a central role in their responses to changes in their children's classroom, educators rarely involve parents in the planning process. Thus, it is not surprising that the implementation of new practices sometimes leads to criticism and conflict, as has been seen, for example, in the whole language-phonics debate at the elementary school level.

As high school English teachers shift away from teacher-centered classroom practices and attempt to engage students more actively in their own leaming, they may have to help parents learn "to think differently about their children's learning." (Sizer 1992, 4). Yet we know very little about parents' present perspectives on teaching and learning because they have rarely been asked (Fullan 1982). Thus, the purpose of my study was to find out how one group of parents thought their children could best learn in a high school English class. This paper will focus primarily on one aspect of the larger study, the assumptions about the nature of teaching and learning underlying the classroom practices parents preferred and opposed.

This study suggests that parents' beliefs may not be as traditional as many educators may think and that differences in beliefs are not always related to social and economic class or educational background. Yet because beliefs are complex, idiosyncratic, and not open to examination, their relationship to parents' expressed preferences or opposition to certain classroom practices can be easily



misunderstood. In this paper I will discuss some aspects of parents' beliefs to show why educators should involve parents in the process of changing instructional practices.

#### STUDY DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY

The purpose of this descriptive case study (Patton 1980) was to present basic information about parents' beliefs, but, following procedures recommended by Strauss and Corbin (1990) for grounded theory research, I also analyzed and interpreted the data in order to develop a theoretical framework for understanding parents' beliefs about effective classroom practices.

The literature reviewed to provide a context for the study suggests that educators are likely to be more successful in implementing the innovative practices if there is a congruence between their beliefs and parents' beliefs (Schlechty 1990; Barth 1990; Lieberman 1991; and others). Efforts to involve parents in the change process are essential, but attempts to include parents may also be problematical because of differences in family members' and family characteristics. Because of their socio-economic and cultural backgrounds, some parents are likely to be more resistant to be involved and also less likely to support any attempt by educators to institute progressive practices (Young and McGeeney 1968; Lightfoot 1973; Johnson and Ransom 1983; Anyon 1980; and other more recent studies conducted with specific populations).

For this study parents were asked how they thought their children could best learn in a high school English class. One goal was to obtain a better understanding of parents' beliefs about effective classroom practices for teaching and learning high school English—chosen because it is one of the central disciplines in the high school curriculum, a required course for all students, and a focus of current restructuring efforts. Moreover, since knowing something about the basis of parents' preferences might hold the key for understanding innovative practices, a second goal was to determine the explanations they give to support them. A third goal—the focus of this paper—was to examine the assumptions, or general principles of teaching and learning, that appeared to underlie their preferred practices.

Undertaking a study to investigate beliefs was challenging because beliefs are not open to examination in the way that knowledge systems are (Nespor 1987). Individuals themselves are often not aware of the unarticulated assumptions which guide their actions and decisions (Abelson 1979; Nespor 1987; Rokeach 1960, 1968; Pajares 1992; and others). Yet Fullan (1982) argues that understanding people's beliefs is "a necessary pre-condition for engaging in any change effort with them" (120. Emphasis in the original). Rokeach (1968) maintains that it is necessary to conduct studies of beliefs and it is appropriate to use a rating system, as I did, to examine variations in people's beliefs.

Beliefs, as defined for this study, was comprised of the classroom practices parents preferred because they would best help their children learn, the explanations they gave to support their preference for or opposition to specific practices, and the assumptions about the nature of teaching and learning that appeared to underlie their preferred practices. These aspects were framed as three research questions I attempted to answer.



I interviewed 25 parents of students in grade 11 who studied English in a heterogeneously-grouped American Studies course in a small high school in Southern Maine. Eastland, a pseudonym for a small coastal town, had a population of just under 7000, mostly white. At one time many of its citizens worked in factories, but the character of the town had changed in recent years as most of these factories closed. Although Eastland was still home to some people who could be classified as working-class, it also served as a bedroom community for many professionals, who worked in a nearby city. According to the 1990 U.S. Census data, of the people 25 years and older, 14.5% reported not having graduated from high school, 85.5% were high school graduates, and 32.2% had graduated from college.

American Studies was a required course for all grade 11 students at Eastland High School (260 students, grades 9-12). Over the years the history teacher and the English teacher had worked together to teach the course and had integrated history and English to the point where students were given a combined syllabus. The teachers used the two-period time block quite flexibly. All students in the course covered the same basic material, and the assignments usually required them to integrate English with history. Students who would find some of the assignments too challenging were sometimes given different ones or asked to do them in a different way. The emphasis in the course for all students, however, was on developing critical reading, writing, and thinking skills, and the work overall, quite demanding. According to an article in the newspaper about students enrolled in summer school because they failed the course, American Studies was known as a "killer course."

Participants were selected randomly from a categorized (with the help of the guidance counselor) list of all students enrolled in grade 11. The sample represented the full range of parents in the population (parents of grade 11 students) with regard to educational background and social-economic status. One interview lasting an average of one hour and 5-15 minutes was conducted with each parent. Follow-up phone calls were made in some instances.

The interviews were conducted in their homes or, in two cases, at other sites parents chose. I began by showing them nine photocopied photographs of different classrooms, such as one with a teacher in front of class and another of students in small groups, and asked them which photos looked like classes in which their children would be likely to learn (or not learn) English and why. Then they were asked what content should be included in English and how students could best learn. After they had described the ideal English class (focusing usually on reading/literature and writing), they were asked how much they thought their children's present class was like the ideal class they had just described

Data were analyzed in three phases. The first phase was primarily descriptive and provided a basis for later examining the data at a more abstract level. I first summarized the practices parents preferred and the explanations they gave. The explanations were further analyzed to determine the likely basis for and the criteria parents used to evaluate the practices they preferred. Then, to determine the assumptions underlying preferred practices, I used six dilemmas about teaching and learning from a list developed by Berlak and Berlak (1981) to develop a framework for rating parents' positions on the dilemmas. These results were used to construct a portrait of the beliefs of parents as a group.



Placeholder profiles marking four positions on a continuum showed how parents' beliefs differed when they were positioned relative to one another.

Of the three major limitations of this study, the fact that the data were collected entirely from interviews probably had the greatest effect on the results. Only one interview was conducted with each parent, and the interviews varied. Moreover, as Rokeach (1960, 1968) and others note, people cannot express all that they believe because some beliefs are buried below the level of their awareness. As in any qualitative study, the researcher's social position and personal beliefs also influenced both the data collection and analysis (Mishler 1986). Several procedures, including the use of peer reviewers, were followed to minimize the effects of researcher bias and to make the study as valid and reliable as possible. Finally, this study was limited by the small number of parents included although the parents of 38.7% of the students in grade 11 were interviewed. The participants, ranging from a parent who dropped out of school in 4th grade to one with two advanced degrees, quite fairly represented the full range of parents of 11th grade students in this school but not of parents in the community as a whole. Parents with college degrees were under-represented in my sample—perhaps because a number of Eastland parents traditionally have sent children of high school age to private schools. The results, which describe some aspects of the educational beliefs of this group of parents only, may or may not be representative of the beliefs of other parents in Eastland or parents in general.

#### **ANALYSIS OF RESULTS**

Analysis of parents' explanations revealed that, when these parents explained their preferences for certain practices, they talked about themselves, about students, and about school as preparation for life. Their responses suggested that parents viewed a practice as favorable to the extent they believed it was likely 1. to capture students' interest or engage them, 2. to address their needs and personal characteristics, 3. to have real-world relevance, and/or 4. to preserve a tradition. Parents sometimes used a combination of these criteria in one explanation: the categories are interrelated rather than exclusive. All parents used the first three criteria at some point, but only a few said a practice was good because "that's the way we did it."

Differences in their interpretation and application of the criteria seemed to be related to three factors: the degree to which parents perceived students as having universal or particular characteristics, the amount of knowledge they possessed about different practices, and the dominant time perspective they adopted in their interviews. These factors also help explain why, even though they used the same criteria to evaluate practices, some parents were more likely than others to differentiate curriculum or methods for particular groups or individual students, to cite a greater variety of preferred practices, and to describe these practices in greater detail than other parents did. As this paper will show, these factors help explain differences in parents' assumptions about the nature of teaching and learning.

#### The Process of Rating Individual Parents' Positions on the Dilemmas

To look at the assumptions about teaching and learning that underlie the practices parents preferred and create and name four placeholder categories, I used a framework provided by Berlak and



Berlak (1981) to rate parents on the basis of the positions they appear to take on six dilemmas about curriculum and classroom practice:

Teacher control vs. Child control
Knowledge as content vs. Knowledge as process
Learning is molecular vs. Learning is holistic
Children have shared characteristics vs. Each child is unique
Learning is individual vs. Learning is social
Differential allocation of resources vs. Equal allocation of resources

Because parents' positions can be looked at as points on a continuum, I first rated their responses for each dilemma. Then I combined these individual ratings to get a single rating for each parent in order to sketch a portrait of the beliefs of parents as a group. These single ratings were the basis for my positioning parents at various points along the continuum, for determining the four placeholder categories, and for deciding which category most closely represented parents' conceptions of the nature of teaching and learning. There is the possibility of distorting the data when several ratings are combined to get one overall rating, but the single ratings in each case here quite fairly represented the individual dilemma ratings because, as I explain later, I did not include one of the dilemmas in the final total.

Parents' ratings on each dilemma were based partly on a holistic assessment of the entire interview--the weight of all their responses taken together--as well as their positions on several factors chosen as relevant criteria for evaluating each of the dilemmas. For example, the degree of choice parents said students should have regarding the topics they wrote about was used as one indication of their positions on the Teacher vs. Student Control dilemma. Since the greatest number of parents (44%) said students should choose 50% of these topics, I used that figure as one factor to establish a mid-point rating on the continuum for the control dilemma. Because I chose to describe the mid-point on the basis of the views of the greatest number of parents on each factor, the group totals for each dilemma also clustered around the middle.

After listing some general factors to be considered for evaluating positions on each dilemma, I again read each interview transcript in its entirety and completed a summary sheet of the relevant preferred practices and explanations for each parent before attempting to rate their positions. Thus, both the overall flavor and weight of their general comments as well as their specific answers to individual questions were taken into account. Parent responses which fit squarely in the middle were rated zero. As the responses appeared to reflect positions away from the middle, they were given scores of -1, -2, +1, or +2. Every effort—including the use of feedback from peer reviewers—was made to fairly assess each parent's responses in relation to those of the other parents and in keeping with the criteria established for the midpoint on the continuum.

As the Table 1 shows, when parents' responses were analyzed and rated, a majority appeared to believe, though in varying degrees, in the following general principles: 1. Teachers should share control with students. 2. Knowledge is more process than content. 3. Learning is a holistic and integrated process—the whole counts for more than the parts. 4. Children have unique characteristics that teachers



need to address. 5. Learning is more a social process than an individual one. 6. Resources—at least in terms of grouping students—should be allocated equally rather than differentially: students can learn best in heterogeneously-grouped classes as long as teachers address the needs of students who learn more quickly or more slowly than others.

Table 1 Parents' Ratings on Individual Dilemmas (n = 25)

	-2	-1	O .	+1	+2	
Teacher Control	0	7	12	5	1	Student Control
Knowledge as Content	1	1	11	11	1	Knowledge as Process
Learning is Molecular	0	1	11	12	1	Learning is Holistic
Children have Shared Characteristic	0	2	6	<b>15</b>	2	Each Child is Unique
Learning is Individual	0	3	11	6	5	Learning is Social
Differential Allocation Resources	2	6	3	14	N/A	Equal Allocation Resources
TOTALS	3 (2%)	20 (13%)	54 (36%)	63 (42%)	10 (7%)	

Even though most differences among parents were in degree rather than in kind, there were two issues about which they expressed a clear difference of opinion: whether students should be heterogeneously- or homogeneously-grouped and the value of English as an interdisciplinary course. Heterogeneous grouping was favored by 56% while 28% preferred homogeneous grouping. The others gave mixed responses to this question. 48% favored combining the study of English with history, 16% were opposed to this practice, and 36% were unsure.

Because some previous studies indicate that gender might be a factor, I charted parents' ratings by gender. However, because participants were not evenly represented (9 males, 16 females) and few differences were noted, it is not possible without a more in-depth analysis to say whether or not gender was a factor. Differences were noted on two dilemmas. Females were more likely than males to lean towards more teacher control. Six females (37.5%) earned a rating of -1 while only one male did. All others were rated zero or higher. Females were also slightly more likely than males to view children as unique. Of the females 75% had ratings higher than zero while only 66% of the males did. Ratings in other categories were quite similar.



Except for the two dilemmas on which there were slight differences in the positions of males and females, I could find no other basis, such as socio-economic status, educational background, students' present level of achievement in English, students' plans after high school, or parents' current involvement with Eastland High School, which might suggest a basis for differences in parents' beliefs. It is important to note, though, that this was a small sample, and, because many professional parents in Eastland had chosen to send their children to private school before grade 11, this sample included fewer parents in this category than would be the case with a sample of parents whose children attended Eastland elementary schools.

#### Positions on the Assumptions: Portrait of Parents as a Group

Ratings on the first five dilemmas were added to get a single rating which characterized parents' overall beliefs relative to the beliefs of other parents in this group. Those totals were used to position parents on a "beliefs continuum." These total ratings, however, did not include the last dilemma (allocation of resources) for several reasons. Parents' responses to my question about grouping were the sole basis used to determine this rating, and the question was asked separately. With very few exceptions, parents did not mention grouping at all in their discussions of the ideal English classes. In several cases its inclusion in the single beliefs rating would have resulted in a distorted picture of some parents' overall positions on the dilemmas as they reflected the kind of day-to-day activities and assignments they believed would be most effective for learning English. The overall beliefs ratings (ranging from -3 to +9) shown in Table 2, then, represent the assumptions, or general principles of learning and teaching, underlying the practices parents believed would best help students learn once they were in a classroom without regard to whether students in the class had been heterogeneously or homogeneously grouped.

Table 2 Placeholders on the Continuum\*

Teacher-Directed Structured Learning		Teacher-Monitored Interactive Learning		Indiv	Interactive Individualized Integrated Learning			Personalized Interdisciplinary Learning in Classroom and Community					
Lucille Farnum		Judy Jones		Pat V	Pat Wilson		Randall Cromwell						
Parents' Total Ratings on First Five Dilemmas (n = 25)													
-3	-2	-1	0	+1	+2	+3	+4	+5	+6	+7	+8	+9	
2	· 1	1	2	3	5	4	3	3	0	0	0	1	
4 parents (16%) 10		10 p	10 parents (40%)		10 p	10 parents (40%)		1 parent (4%)					

<sup>\*</sup>The names of all parents are pseudonyms.

The percentage of parents listed in each category is intended only as a rough approximation of their views since there is a great deal of overlap. For the most part, the individual ratings did not reflect differences in the kind of practices parents favored but rather the extent to which they believed certain curriculum should be included or emphasized, that teachers should use certain methods, or that



curriculum and methods should be differentiated to suit the needs and interests of particular groups or individual students. Parents, for example, said that it was good for students to work together in small groups, but while some thought this should be done only once in a while, others would favor it as a practice more than half of all the time students were in class. There was no teaching method that any parent said should never be used whereas some did say they were opposed to certain curriculum (the classics, for example), the idea of English being taught as an interdisciplinary course, and heterogeneous grouping.

On one end of the continuum, parents described the ideal classroom as one in which students could learn best if the teacher directed most of the activities and children spent most of their time working individually or as a whole class. Students would have limited opportunities for choosing books to read or topics for writing and would work with other students in small groups only once in while. Although these parents did not advocate a return to the good old days, their conceptualization of teaching and learning was closer to the traditional classroom than those of others.

As one moves from this end of the continuum toward the other end, parents held increasingly differentiated views of the learning process. They advocated giving students more choices and more time to work together with the teacher monitoring rather than closely directing their activities. The classroom would become a much more interactive environment.

Farther over on the continuum parents began to express a more holistic and integrated view of learning. Students would learn skills in context, and knowledge about American literature would be enhanced by studying American history at the same time. Variety in activities and choice of assignments would not only be good for changing the routine to keep students interested but would also be necessary because students do not all have the same needs, interests, and learning styles.

#### **Four Placeholder Profiles**

The four parents whose profiles follow were selected to mark four points on the continuum around which other parents with similar ratings cluster. Although I have included some background information on each parent to provide some context for their comments, I do not intend to suggest any relationship between placement on the continuum and parents' socioeconomic status or educational backgrounds because for this group of parents there appeared to be no relationship.

#### Placeholder 1 - Teacher-Directed Structured Learning

The teacher has to have some input into everything they do, but I don't think she should stand over them and nag them. – Lucille Famum

Lucille Famum, a married homemaker and mother of two children, was a high school graduate. Her husband also completed 12th grade and worked as a warehouse manager. Norman, a junior at Eastland High, had no plans after graduation. His school achievement was generally "poor" although his mother said it was "fair" in English. Norman had cerebral palsy and was scheduled for a "structured study hall" with the special education teacher. Learning and teaching, as she described it, was very much like what one would find in a traditional classroom.



She viewed learning primarily as a process of transmission which required memorization and practice. Slow to select a photo of a class she favored for her son, she finally pointed to one with students in a small group with the teacher and said: "I like the small group. One on one. Norman seems to absorb more." The photo of the teacher at the blackboard was "okay," but "kids are going to be really bored. Maybe they do absorb more than I think they do." The best way to learn vocabulary was "[m]emorization. Like we used to be given so many words per week, learned them and then had a test on them and did them over if we got them wrong." She did say that discussion with the whole class about a book would be good "if you got to one point you didn't understand.... It might help if you get [those parts] out in the open and everybody's discussing them."

Students needed fairly close teacher supervision and direction and structured assignments. The teacher, she said, "has to have some input into everything they do, but I don't think she should stand over them and nag them." She liked the idea that her son had a "structured" study hall and recommended "quizzes" on "certain chapters" of a book to "make sure kids read that chapter." Students in small groups were likely to "just sit and discuss who's going with whom." Thus, even though she said small-group discussion "actually helps in some cases...even without the teacher" because "they can figure it out on their own," she also said students should work "mostly by themselves" and have "one group thing a month...." Lucille Farnum appeared to favor what might be called controlled choice: "It's probably best [for the teacher to assign topics for writing]. I mean the teacher would say do an essay on a person and he'd choose which one." She recommended choosing books from a booklist: "They could pick out the areas they liked." Unlike other parents with similar ratings, Lucille did not specifically mention the need for classroom rules, but her comments suggested that she believed a structured classroom environment was best.

She emphasized the need for students to learn "the basics"--reading, writing, grammar, and spelling: "I don't think the school spends enough time on English grammar.... [Grammar is important] because if he ever got a business job where he had to speak to people, he could make them understand what he has to say." Lucille did not believe that was being done and blamed the elementary school for "a senior in high school who can barely read." She thought that students could best learn vocabulary words and punctuation rules in isolation, such as by doing exercises or memorizing lists teachers give them: "Spelling lists get the point across. Again it's the memorization."

While she thought students could benefit from writing drafts because the teacher could "write little notes all over it," she did not think other students would be of much help. Her son's friends "could care less" about school and "if he could go to a student who has all A's, he'd feel inadequate." Process with regard to writing was less important than product: "I don't see that it would make a difference as long as they got to the point of the right way or right answer." She expressed concern about teachers discouraging students by not praising them when they had made an effort or by returning a paper which "has nothing but red ink all over it." Even though she did not think every paper needed to be graded, "teachers should look at all [written work] and make some comments." When asked if students could



evaluate their own work, she said: "If I had to grade myself, I'd give myself a better grade than I deserved. I think it's the teacher's duty [to evaluate]."

What students learn should be connected to real life and their future plans. She did not think everyone needed algebra or Shakespeare: "If kids aren't interested, they're not going to do it. What good is it later on? The school system doesn't seem to realize that not all kids are going to college....I think they need to teach kids about life....They don't have the common sense about basic everyday things like doing laundry and cooking meals." When they read a book, it would help to "put it in perspective as to what's happening now...."

Like all other parents, Lucille Famum believed that students learned best when they were interested and engaged. Her profile serves as a placeholder for one end of the continuum because her overall view can best be characterized as *Teacher-Directed Structured Learning*. In the next profile Judy Jones described practices which would be less tightly controlled by the teacher and more interactive than those cited by Lucille Famum.

#### Placeholder 2 - Teacher-Monitored Interactive Learning

I just think the groups of kids and being able to express their ideas between each other is very important, but having the teacher there to kind of keep it together. – Judy Jones

Judy Jones, a single parent, graduated from Eastland High in 1973 and worked as a customer service rep for Medicare. She said her daughter Danielle, a junior, did "fair" in school and "good" in English and planned to attend college to study criminology. She viewed learning as a more interactive process than Lucille Famum described.

Structure in the classroom was important, but students could work by themselves. Teachers should monitor what students are doing and encourage them, but they did not always need direct and close supervision. For example, the first photo she selected showed a small group of students with a teacher: "I like this. I think it gives kids a chance to exchange ideas and get new ideas. They're coming up with them on their own yet the teacher is there--to stop in every once in a while. I don't think that it would be as productive [without the teacher]. I think it gives too much to be able to wander, get off the track of what they're there for.... [Looking at the photo with the couch in the classroom comer] I think there should be some sort of structure. I wouldn't be upset about it..., but you're not at home....If you're sitting on the chair, you're going to have to concentrate on the things that are going to help you more when you get out in the business world....[Referring to the photo of students outdoors]....I wouldn't want it all the time, but sometimes changing your environment even for a short amount of time, it helps."

While she believed "the basics" were important, they should not be the main emphasis.

[In English students should leam] grammar, proper speaking, the use of words. Like you don't say like ain't.... [Leaming the parts of speech and diagramming sentences is important because] it's a major means of expressing yourself, getting your point across to people and in some cases the only way to get your point across. Such as information that



you want to get, and you perhaps can't have any phone contact so it all has to be done in written form. Also writing....punctuation, sentence structure, the basics....The basics to me are spelling and reading, you know, being able to read, comprehending what you read.

Students, however, could learn skills both in context and in isolation. When students first learned rules, it would help to do exercises, but they could best learn by correcting errors in their own writing. When asked the best way to learn mechanics, worksheets or correcting their own writing, she replied: "Probably the second, having to correct what you've done—I think the first part is important at the beginning to learn the basics and then the only way to learn them better is to work with them and to apply them to what you are doing." [Other parents with similar ratings sometimes suggested that it was best to combine exercises with correction of their own writing.] Vocabulary, she said, was best learned by looking words up: "I'm a firm believer in using the dictionary."

Even though her views on mechanics and vocabulary suggested a more holistic idea of learning than Lucille Famum, Judy Jones did not favor teaching English and history together. [Other parents with similar ratings either felt the same way or expressed uncertainty about this issue.] Judy said: "I think history is one thing and English is another....I think they should be made aware of how they tie in together, but I think they should be separate. You really lose what each thing is."

She described a more process-oriented approach to the teaching of writing than did Lucille Famum:

I'm not into writing. I guess writing stories is important. Any type of stories whether it's directly about something or a fantasy or it could be fact and fiction. Like about a specific subject that you're reading about....! think drafts are okay, but I think you should write it, be graded on it, and have an opportunity to correct it. Say how would you correct it. See what it is that you've done incorrectly and why you did it incorrectly.... [In addition to the teacher] other kids could [give feedback], even parents....Sometimes parents are afraid because they've learned it perhaps the old way...and the parents aren't used to doing it that way, but actually you're getting to the same result....I think it comes down to the final result because everybody's an individual and how they get to a certain point is different. But I think you should be able to give them input and options for what they have to do. Different approaches. And let them, each individual pick which way they want to go about it. And if at the end, it's not a good result, then you discuss with them personally how it could have changed. [In the evaluation] both [content and mechanics] should be considered equally....



The practices she cited for helping students understand books they had read were more interactive than the ones mentioned by Lucille Famum although she also raised questions about including works by Shakespeare.

Students should read all kinds [of books]. Classics, novels, fiction, non-fiction, biographies. Everything.... Never-ending—you can read about something and you're constantly learning things.... I think they should talk about it [in small groups] and even in the whole class.... I think Shakespeare's plays are ridiculous in the classroom because I think it's just not applicable to everyday life....I think they should be told about them and you know have some knowledge of them, but I don't think it should be a full-blown subject....[Performances, videos, acting scenes out] would be great, but to actually sit down and read it [Shakespeare], I don't think it has any meaning. If you're going to see a movie or a play or something like that.... I think that they understand it better....

When you read something, you interpret it your own way. I think it's important for the teacher to say, to tell--what the general idea of it is, what the author was trying to put across, but how you interpret it is individual.

Judy Jones was typical of other parents with similar ratings in that she favored more student choice—in her case, students would choose one-half of the topics for writing and one-third of the books they read. Like others, she would allocate class time about evenly among students working in small groups, meeting as a whole class, and working individually.

Judy Jones' own words provide a good summary of the position on the continuum classified as *Teacher-Monitored Interactive Learning*:

I don't think it's necessary for a teacher to stand up in front of the class for English because I think English is one of the subjects where you constantly have to keep things moving to keep them interested, and I don't think standing up in front of the class and having everybody watch you and listening to you keeps your attention. I just think the groups of kids and being able to express their ideas between each other is very important, but having the teacher there to kind of keep it together.

#### <u>Placeholder 3 - Interactive Individualized Integrated Learning</u>

[Y]ou can artistically and physically demonstrate your knowledge...[Kids should be given opportunities to learn from each other] because if the teacher has been teaching the class for many, many years, they may get a little--not stale but repetitious or whatever and kids can stimulate new ideas and discussion, avenues of discussion, and make it a whole new lesson.... – Pat Wilson



Pat Wilson was a single mother who worked full-time in customer service at a major local company. She had an A.A. degree from a college in Massachusetts where she also attended high school. She said her older daughter Martha, a junior, did very well in the arts and she played sports, but in January she received failing grades in everything except chorus. In contrast, her sister, Tanya, who attended Eastland Middle School, was "an excellent student." Martha's short term goal was to join "Up with People" [a performing group of young people] and, although she would like to be involved with the arts in some way, she probably would not attend "a traditional college." Her mother had already made arrangements for her to go to a private boarding school next year to repeat grade 11.

Pat Wilson also viewed learning as interactive process which led to greater understanding, but she and others with similar ratings tended to view knowledge more holistically than parents in the first two categories: they liked the idea of combining the study of history and English as American Studies. Pat Wilson said: "I think more classes should be combined—to see how they interrelate and I just think that they can get something out of seeing how the real world relates to the English. They can see why the particular writer wrote in that way because of the way things were going on at that time...."

Students would learn skills best in context. For example, Pat Wilson noted that at some point students need to learn "grammar; punctuation, the basic structure [because] it's a necessary skill, but I would hope by the high school level they'd have that type of skill under their belt and just reinforce it by saying, 'Please correct this.' [Do students learn best from doing exercises or correcting their own writing?] I think their own writing. They'd care more about it. And I think that they're going to learn more from their own writing rather than worksheets that everybody else has that they copy off a friend. [She laughed.]" Later she said: "Just reading increases your vocabulary, period."

Like other parents with similar ratings, Pat Wilson often talked about a particular practice as being favorable for one of her children but not the other because they have different needs and characteristics.

When we did the PET [in grade 10], it indicated that the right brain or whatever, Martha definitely has the artistic and creative sides.... She has difficulty concentrating. She needs an individual presentation....[I asked about the photo of the teacher at the chalkboard.] No. She'd too easily tune out that way. [Shown photo of small group outdoors] This looks like it would be fun, but it looks to me like there'd be too many distractions. [Do you feel the same for Tanya?] No, they're totally different....Outdoors would work fine for Tanya.

Now this program right here [She pointed to the photo of the student in front of the class.] I think that would work for both of them, and I know Tanya has done that in her social studies class. The teacher went to a conference recently and came back and had the kids teach the class. And Tanya thought that was fabulous....I'm not sure Martha would



do that. Tanya is just a really dedicated student. But she just thought it was great. And the other thing is that they worked in teams. Three of them would work as a team to prepare the test and to prepare the lesson....Martha probably does well as far as the actual performance or presentation, but when it comes to the research, Martha's always the weak link....[A]n independent study or anything like that, that's totally out of the picture for Martha because she just doesn't have the self discipline. [For Tanya any of these things?] Yeah....

Pat Wilson's comments above also show another characteristic of parents' responses at this position on the continuum: they mentioned a greater variety of practices than parents in the first two categories. Learning for them was more holistic and process-centered. They believed that students could learn from each other. Students could give each other helpful feedback on drafts because surface features, such as punctuation and spelling, were less important than the expression and analysis of ideas. While most of the parents with lower ratings emphasized discussion, Pat Wilson, along others with higher ratings than Lucille Famum and Judy Jones, suggested a number of other ways students could be helped to understand the books they read:

I know for Martha what helps a lot is that when she had a World Humanities class in 10th grade—the kids did wonderful working with the arts in their history lesson—and actually they do them in Latin class, too. They do either fashion shows or cooking or—they made fabulous puppets, they put on puppet shows and performances together so they actually do something other than written. I don't think all of their work should be written because it shouldn't all rely on written presentation because you can artistically and physically demonstrate your knowledge.

[Can kids learn from each other?] Yes. [Important to give them opportunity to do so?] Yes. Because if the teacher has been teaching the class for many, many years, they may get a little--not stale but repetitious or whatever and kids can stimulate new ideas and discussion, avenues of discussion, and make it a whole new lesson....

Pat Wilson and others with similar ratings favored letting students choose their own books, sometimes from within general categories, and their own topics for writing at least 50% of the time. They suggested that students spend at least 50% of their time in class working in small groups.

At this position on the continuum parents talked about learning as a social process, but they also said it was important to adapt curriculum and classroom practices for individual students' different needs and interests. Pat Wilson is representative of others who hold what can be characterized as *Interactive Individualized Integrated Learning*.



#### Placeholder 4 - Personalized Interdisciplinary Learning in Classroom and Community

[Ronnie's teachers] seem to understand more personally how he learns and [they] set up the independent study for him....! think that should go for every kid. – Randall Cromwell

Randall Cromwell, a former school administrator, was an executive director of a day nursery in a nearby city. Both he (M.Ed., C.A.S.) and his wife (B.A.), an artist, attended high school and college in Massachusetts. Ronnie, their youngest child, was in grade 11 and had attended the traditional elementary school in Eastland. His father described his achievement overall and in English as "excellent." A highly gifted and talented student, his son planned to pursue interests in art and writing at college.

Randall Cromwell's views place him in a position shared by no other parent interviewed. There are several factors which may help to explain his anchor position at the far end of the continuum. Not only had he had many years of experience as a professional educator, he was the only parent interviewed who held an advanced degree. Moreover, one of his older children, now in his 30's, had needed special services for many years, and three others, also in their 30's, were excellent or good students who went on to college and professional training. His youngest son had been allowed to pursue a completely independent study rather than attend the regular American Studies class. Until he was given this option, he was almost failing.

After explaining how his son benefited from teachers who "seem to understand more personally how he leams and set up the independent study" for him, he said: "I think that should go for every kid." He viewed learning as a process which ideally stretches beyond the classroom into the community. He explained that students could develop necessary skills and knowledge by working on projects, citing several examples: students in Alaska who actually marketed salmon, high school seniors who spent time in the day nursery [where he was the director] working with 2 1/2-year-olds, and his son who spent a week in the nursing home when he was in a middle school home economics class.

Within the boundaries of schools as they exist now, Randall Cromwell talked about the fact that teachers needed to give students more choices and to "create an interesting learning environment in the whole school." He favored interdisciplinary courses, such as American Studies and global studies, because "students can see the relationships between parts....sciences, math, shop, and whatever else can be transferred into their learning." All kids, he said, need "a multisensory approach" and, while they should be exposed to "different format," their creativity should not be "stifled." By giving young students worksheets with "fill in the blanks," teachers cause them to "function at a lower level" than they would if they were encouraged to build on the knowledge and skills they already have.

At the end of the interview when I asked if there was anything else he would like to add, he said:

The only thing I can think of that would be helpful is if they could almost like run a summer school-type program during the year for the kids who are behind and the ones who are ahead. In summer school you go for six weeks and what they do is try to figure out where you're at and then



take you as far as you can go. So that they can intensify what they do. Like a kid who's behind in social studies because he can't do the reading....Find the problem and fix it right away. Over the years I've observed kids in summer school making gains in 6 weeks they couldn't make in 36.

Randall Cromwell's view of learning can best be described as *Personalized Interdisciplinary*Learning in Classroom and Community. While the practices he cited were not so different in kind

(extending the idea of projects beyond the classroom into the community, for example) from those of other parents with ratings above the mid-point, such as Pat Wilson, they were different in degree. These practices, however, were light years away from those of the few parents who clustered with Lucille Farnum at the other end of the continuum.

#### Impressions: The Portrait of Parents as a Group

These four placeholder profiles—Lucille Farnum, Judy Jones, Pat Wilson, and Randall Cromwell—illustrate the differences among parents with regard to the assumptions about the nature of teaching and learning that underlie the practices parents cited as effective for a high school English class. This portrait of parents as a group, however, like an impressionistic painting, captures the essence of the beliefs landscape in broad brush strokes. The conceptions of learning held by the greatest number of parents can best be described as *Teacher-Monitored Interactive Learning* (40%) and *Interactive Individualized Integrated Learning* (40%).

Differences among parents could be seen more in the degree to which they believed certain curriculum or methods should be included or emphasized rather than in the kind of curriculum or practice. Randall Cromwell, often by himself, represented the least traditional view of learning on all aspects considered except grouping. [When pressed for an answer regarding heterogeneous vs. homogeneous grouping, he finally said, "I think if I were really altruistic, I would say, yeah, kids ought to be heterogeneously grouped and teachers ought to be trained to work with those kinds of issues...[but] ideally if I had it do all over again, I would insist Ronnie be with nothing but top kids."]

The greatest range of positions can be seen in the conceptualizations of knowledge as content or process. While the group leaned heavily towards the process end of the continuum, there was one parent, who talked about "absorbing" and memorizing," anchoring the other end. There was also somewhat less agreement about the degree to which control should be shared between teacher and students. Seven parents favored more teacher control than the others. Parents as a group clearly leaned more towards conceptualizing learning as a social rather than as an individual process; only three parents were positioned toward the individual end of the continuum. Likewise, the group viewed children as being more unique than similar; only two parents cited very few instances of the need to differentiate the curriculum for some students. This group of parents also characterized learning as being more holistic than molecular: only one parent was placed over on the molecular end of the continuum.



#### **Summary: Major Observations**

As a group, Eastland parents said that reading and writing should form the core of the high school English program. Students needed to develop knowledge and skills in these areas in order to get along in school and in the real world. Even the reason they most often cited for the third most important area of study, what some call "the basics," such as grammar, was a pragmatic one: grammar study will help students to better express themselves in speaking and writing.

These parents recognized, however, that the world was different than it was when they went to school. Thus, they thought that students would learn best if they were more active participants in the learning process than was the case in the highly-structured, teacher-dominated classrooms most of them remembered. Classrooms should look like classrooms, however, but the desks did not have to be in rows. Although many parents said there was no place for a couch in a classroom, most said that students could benefit from going outside occasionally as a break from the routine.

Parents were also very conscious of the need to motivate and interest students. Only occasionally did they say students should learn or do something they would not like, such as talking in front of the class. If a book or topic was necessary and might not be interesting to students, then teachers should find ways to deal with it so that students would be motivated to learn. Variety in classroom activities and some choice of books and writing topics were likely to help in this regard.

Although parents generally characterized the same practices as beneficial, they expressed some differences, especially with regard to the extent that certain curriculum should be included or emphasized, the amount of time students should be engaged in particular classroom activities, and/or the degree to which practices should be differentiated for particular groups (such as those planning to attend college) or individual students. Some parents, for example, said that while it would be good for college bound students to read Shakespeare, such content was not desirable for students who might work in a gas station after high school. The fact that parents' preferences appeared to differ more in degree than in kind held true even with the parent whose views were most divergent. The ideal learning environment for him was one which would be personally designed for each individual student rather than for certain groups of students and would enable students to learn through interdisciplinary projects not only in the classroom but also in the community.

#### DISCUSSION

What can educators learn from this study which might be useful as they engage in the process of restructuring the classroom? These results suggest that Sizer (1992) is right: some parents perhaps do need "to think differently about their children's learning" (4), but parents as a group may not be as formidable a barrier to change for the reasons educators may think.

For the most part, these parents were not, as Wilhite (1973) describes the parents in his study, "unaware of curriculum matters and out of touch with much of school life" (229). Their responses showed that most of them knew a great deal about their children's present English class. They talked about specific activities and assignments their children had done. Most knew that the class was



heterogeneously grouped and that English was taught along with history in a two-period interdisciplinary course called American Studies—although at least one parent who was very opposed to American Studies seemed clearly confused about both interdisciplinary and team teaching aspects of this course. Other parents were critical not of the course itself but of the amount and difficulty of the work assigned to students.

There was a surprising amount of similarity in these parents' explanations of preferred practices and in the underlying assumptions about teaching and learning on which the preferred practices were based. In contrast to the findings in other studies (Wilhite 1973; Philibert and Hoge 1982; Stevens et al. 1983; Gilbert and Reid 1972; Johnson and Immerwahr 1994), most of these parents preferred more interactive and varied practices than were the norm in the highly-structured teacher-controlled classrooms most remembered from their own days in school. They valued an education that was both personal and pragmatic, and they believed the best practices for accomplishing this goal in a high school English class would be those that actively engaged students in learning in ways that would help them see connections between what they were learning and their own lives and prepare them for the future.

Unlike several other studies (Lightfoot 1978; Johnson and Ransom 1983; Anyon 1980) which indicate that the more progressive practices are likely to be favored by well-educated middle-class parents and opposed by less-educated working-class parents, that did not seem to be the case with parents in this study. There appeared to be no relationship between parents' preferences for or opposition to specific practices and their educational or socio-economic backgrounds. In fact, one woman, who was herself a high school dropout, was critical of traditional practices because she had seen how cooperative learning and individualized curriculum options—not a possibility when she was in school—had greatly benefited her daughter who was a special education student.

The factors which did seem to be associated with more progressive teaching practices included the following: 1) the degree to which parents perceived students as having universal or particular characteristics, 2) the amount of knowledge they possessed about different practices, and 3) the dominant time perspective they adopted in their interviews. Those parents who talked about particular groups, such as college bound students or individual students with different learning styles, tended to cite a greater variety or preferred practices and to explain them in more detail than others. Parents' knowledge of different practices often came from their own experience or the fact that they had two children who were very different or one child for whom traditional methods had not worked. These parents were also likely to focus on the here and now rather than the future: they discussed the learning process itself more than other parents. The latter group seemed most concerned about the intended outcome of that process. Even though they used the same criteria to evaluate practices, some parents were more likely than others to differentiate curriculum or methods for particular groups or individual students, to cite a greater variety of preferred practices, and to describe these practices in greater detail than other parents did—and, In most cases, these parents were the ones whose assumptions about the nature of teaching and learning tended to more progressive than traditional.



One way to explain why the assumptions of Eastland parents as a group were not as traditional as previous studies might suggest or educators might think is that most parents in this study had had previous opportunities to become familiar with innovative practices even though they had not yet been directly involved in the change process at Eastland High School. A majority of their children had attended elementary and middle schools in Eastland. Since the early 1970s, progressive classroom practices had been the basis of one program option for elementary students; in recent years many innovative practices had also been incorporated in varying degrees in the three elementary program options available to students. Since the early 1980s the program at Eastland Middle School had included such features as heterogeneous grouping, team teaching, and interdisciplinary study. Thus, parents had been able to see how some innovative practices might benefit students. Because they, like parents generally, tended to be much more involved with their children's schools in the lower grades, some had even visited their children's classrooms and seen firsthand how these practices worked.

Another way to explain why this group of parents responded differently than one might expect is that this study attempted to look at some aspects of parents' beliefs about teaching and learning rather than considering only their opinions about classroom practices. Preferences comprised only one element of *beliefs* as it was defined for this study. When the other two components—explanations and assumptions—were added to the mix, a very different picture of parents' views emerged. Although these parents did disagree about specific practices, their explanations revealed that they used similar criteria for evaluating practices and that many shared a belief in similar general principles about teaching and learning. As Leichter (1979) suggests, buried within an apparent conflict, there may be points of agreement: "the same set of ideas may be seen as having similarities" (30). Thus, despite the fact that these parents held differing opinions about a particular practice, such as the form class discussion should take, for example, they shared the view that students should be engaged as more active participants in learning than would be the case in a traditional classroom in which students are forced to be more passive.

It is important to note that results in another community, larger and more diverse than Eastland, might be quite different. But one point seems clear: parents' perspectives cannot be fully understood from surveys alone. When parents explain the reasons for their preferences of opposition to certain practices, researchers are likely to find there are many complex and idiosyncratic reasons for parents' responses. Parents who are critical of or even oppose a practice, such as cooperative learning, or a program, such as an interdisciplinary course, may at the same time indicate in other ways that they support the assumptions about teaching and learning which underlie the practices they criticize.

Some Eastland parents opposed a practice that supported a general principle of learning and teaching in which they believed because the practice was problematical for other reasons. For example, one parent, who at first said she did not like the idea of small groups at all because her daughter had unfairly received a low grade when other students had failed to do their share, later acknowledged that students could learn from each other and the small group was one good way of doing this—if the



problem of faimess could be solved. American Studies provides another example of this point. Some parents were very critical of the requirements of the course and others were clearly confused about what was happening in the American Studies. Because no parent had ever experienced this practice, they seemed to be relying on their children's present experience in the present class for their knowledge of it, and, as Young and McGeeney (1968) point out, children can be "unreliable informants." Some of these parents indicated that they saw the value of interdisciplinary learning, saying, for example, that the literature students read could be enhanced by also studying history simultaneously. Some favored other practices in which learning was integrated and contextual, such as students' learning punctuation rules by correcting errors in their own writing rather than doing worksheet exercises or learning vocabulary from the books they read instead of from teacher-made lists. Yet they expressed opposition to the American Studies class because they were confused about how the course was taught or critical of its demanding requirements.

Other parents seemed to oppose some practices because they did not understand how they would help their children develop the knowledge and skills they would need in the future. For example, all parents wanted children to learn to write effectively and correctly, but some of them did not see any way students would develop these skills by working together in small groups even though they said a small-group discussion was a good way for students to develop a better understanding of a book they had read. Because these parents appeared to have little knowledge or conceptual understanding of the process approach to teaching writing, they did not think this practice would lead to the outcome they desired. At other times during the interview, though, they cited other practices as effective, saying that students could learn from each other. Perhaps their opposition in this instance, then, was the result of their lack of knowledge about the practice and not because there was a contradiction between the practice and their underlying assumptions about the nature of teaching and learning.

Finally, this study indicates that conversation with parents in a non-threatening environment is not only valuable as a means of discovering what parents actually think about certain practices, but such conversations may also encourage some parents to develop new understandings about teaching and learning. As parents talked, they revealed more about their beliefs than one would get from survey data alone, and, as I indicated earlier, parents sometimes opposed practices that seemed to mesh well with other evidence of their underlying assumptions about teaching and learning. Without asking parents to explain their responses, one might misinterpret them or fail to see that disagreement about practices may be superficial. Thus, conversations with parents may be the only way educators can begin to know what parents really think.

#### **IMPLICATIONS**

Among the implications of this study, three points seem especially important for educators to consider as they engage in efforts to restructure the high school classroom. First, educators need to talk with parents to find out what they actually think. Second, educators should go beyond discussing outcomes on which there is likely to be less disagreement and engage parents in dialogue about the



process(es) that would be used to reach the outcomes. Third, educators might have a better chance of winning parents' understanding of and upport for innovative practices by giving them opportunities to learn about practices they have not experienced and do not know about.

#### 1. Educators should talk to parents to find out what they think, misunderstand, or need to know.

One of the most important implications of this study is that educators need to talk to parents to find out what they actually think and what they misunderstand or need to know. Educators should look beyond parents' initial comments or criticism to find the basis for their opposition because buried within may be the key to resolving the conflict. This study revealed that parents' responses are often too complex and idiosyncratic to be accurately assessed quantitatively. Thus, results from survey data may be misleading or incomplete.

If surveys are used to collect data, educators should also consider gathering some more in-depth personal responses to survey questions by interviewing some participants in their homes. [Students might gain some hands-on experience and relevant learning by helping educators in this regard.] While phone interviews would provide more information than printed forms, parents are likely to be most comfortable and open about sharing their views if they can do so on their turf. This point may be especially important with regard to those parents whose past involvement with the school has usually been the result of their children's school problems.

## 2. Discussions with parents about outcomes may be positive, but dialogue about process(es) may be more productive in the long run.

Because there seems to be general agreement among parents about the intended outcomes of the learning process, educators who wish to avoid conflict can involve parents in discussions, such as the "visioning sessions" currently being conducted with parents and community members in many school districts. However, this strategy may not uncover potential areas of disagreement about the process needed to reach these outcomes. Because, as this study revealed, parents are not likely to disagree about outcomes, such an activity is likely to give everyone a sense that they have a shared vision.

These visioning sessions, however, may be counterproductive. First, a focus on outcomes may mask or avoid dealing with the conflicting views that would be apparent if parents were allowed to discuss particular issues, such as specific practices (heterogeneous grouping or interdisciplinary courses) involving their own children. The parents in this study, for example, all agreed that students should be active participants in the learning process. They did not all agree, however, that small-group discussions would be the best way of engaging students. If parents are not also given an opportunity to discuss the ways outcomes might be reached, then educators may assume there is more common agreement than might actually be the case.

Second, and perhaps more important, the responses of parents in this study indicated that those parents who seemed more willing than others to consider the value of non-traditional practices talked more about the learning process than its intended outcomes. Other parents—the ones who expressed their views with the most certainty and most often preferred a very traditional approach to teaching and



learning—tended to emphasize outcomes and ignore process. Parents in this latter group were the ones who were least likely to support innovative practices because they did not seem to understand how a non-traditional approach would lead to the outcomes they desired. By keeping parents focused only on outcomes, educators may in fact prevent them from developing the new understandings about teaching and learning which might lead them to support the changes educators want to make.

## 3. Educators should provide more opportunities for parents to learn more about unfamiliar classroom practices

Educators may have a better chance of helping parents understand innovative practices if they give them opportunities to learn about them. Rather than attempting to avoid conflict by looking only at outcomes, educators may be able to manage or prevent conflict by thinking of parents as potential learners. Lightfoot, for instance, even points out that "conflict is potentially constructive...[in] resolving differences" (189). Many parents who are critical of current practices may need only to see how unfamiliar processes can lead to the intended outcomes they desire. Educators may be able to help these parents develop some new understandings about teaching and learning by engaging them in activities in which they will learn about practices different from those they have experienced.

By focusing parents' attention on the process of learning in relation to its intended outcomes, educators may be able to help parents understand how process and intended outcome can be viewed as two integrated aspects of the same conceptual entity. Parents in this study favored those practices that they thought would enable their children to develop the skills and knowledge they believed children needed to succeed in school and prepare them for the future. They opposed those which appeared to hinder their children in this regard. Parents' emphasis on product rather than process in the teaching of writing is one good example of this problem. If educators can help them see how the process of engaging in a new classroom practice will eventually lead students to a desired outcome, they will be likely to support it.

Just as many educators now believe that students must be active participants if they are to learn, parents must be actively involved and engaged. Parents are unlikely to learn new ways of thinking about teaching and learning if their knowledge is limited to what they read in newsletters and other written communications from the school. When parents get letters or notices riddled with jargon, they are likely be frustrated or further confused rather than informed. The ritualistic contacts Lightfoot (1978) discusses, such as PTA meetings and parent conferences, are also not likely to help parents learn unless they are organized and run in a very different way. For example, many schools have begun to make parent conferences more meaningful by having students present and explain their portfolios. Another way educators can involve parents in learning is to invite them to discuss new practices before they are implemented. Educators might consider adopting the focus group model which business and industry depend on for consumer feedback. When changes, such as the introduction of an interdisciplinary course are contemplated, educators could bring together a representative group of parents to explore the concept. Through their discussions, parents might begin to understand the potential benefits of practices



which were unfamiliar to them. If, as Young and McGeeney (1968) argue, most parents get their information about what students are doing in school from their own children, then teachers are in a position to increase the chances that parents will get "good" information by making sure their students know what they are doing and why.

Parents, like teachers, need to develop their own meanings of change (Fullan 1991). If teachers, parents, and students can do this together, the group has an opportunity "to achieve shared meanings" (209).

#### CONCLUSION

Because people's behavior is determined by their beliefs, studies which attempt to discover what people believe are important but difficult to conduct. First, even constructing an operational definition of beliefs is problematic because of the open-endedness of beliefs. Second, because beliefs are not completely open to inspection even by the person holding them, the researcher can only get at a very small part of anyone's beliefs and must do so indirectly. Then one faces the challenge of making some sense from the mass of data revealed by participants. The comments of the parents in this study and the personal stories they told—often complex and idiosyncratic and sometimes contradictory—suggested something about their attitudes, values, and assumptions, but, as Rokeach (1960, 1968) indicates, these are only some of the elements of beliefs or beliefs systems. Despite all of these problems, however, this research is important. Parents' views on teaching and learning can easily be misunderstood if there is no attempt to get beyond their initial responses. Parents' preferences or opposition to specific practices have been constructed in many different ways; we need to know more about the different ways parents construct their own meanings about classroom practices.

If, as previous researchers and theorists (Fullan 1982, 1991; Senge 1989; Connelly and Clandinin 1988; Sergiovanni 1987; Berlak and Berlak 1981) have argued, people's decisions and actions cannot be understood without some knowledge of the often unarticulated assumptions and beliefs from which they come, then educators cannot expect to find effective ways to win parents' support for innovative practices without knowing more about their present beliefs. Yet, educators know very little about the educational beliefs of parents, especially those of high school students, since the number of previous studies is so small. Thus, further research is needed, especially in larger communities more culturally and socio-economically diverse than the community in this study. Because educational beliefs is an area in which relatively few studies have been conducted and because parents, unlike teachers, cannot easily (if at all) be observed "in action," parents' beliefs—the components and ways to investigate them—also deserve further study.

Although there is a great deal of rhetoric about the importance of involving parents in efforts to effect change in schools, the reality is that most parents have not been active participants in the process. Fullan (1991) argues that parent involvement represents "one of the most powerful and underutilized instruments for educational reform" (246); it should be a "fundamental part of the definition and mission of an effective schools...not an add-on" (249). And, as the authors of the Public Agenda report warn,



educators must not ignore the public's views by dismissing them out of hand or merely paying lip service to their ideas:

The public's concerns are fundamental. Many of the public's views—the focus on order and basics, the discomfort with teaching innovations—have been around for a while. And at their very core, these are people's real concerns about the future of children they love....

....Schools will not change because leaders want them to. They will change when parents, students, and teachers go about their daily activities in different ways. That will only happen when the public is considered an equal and respected partner in reform—one whose views are worth listening to. (Johnson and Immerwahr 1994, 39)

As educators engage in efforts to restructure the classroom, they are likely to be more successful if they view parents not as a necessary evil but as potentially powerful partners in the community of learners.

#### **REFERENCES\***

- Abelson, Robert B. 1979. "Differences Between Belief and Knowledge Systems." <u>Cognitive Science</u> 3: 355-366.
- Anyon, Jean 1980. "Social Class and the Hidden Curriculum of Work." <u>Journal of Education</u> 162: 67-92. In <u>Society and Education</u>, 7th ed., Daniel U. Levine and Robert J. Havighurst. 1989. Boston: MA: Allyn and Bacon.
- Barth, Roland. 1990. Improving Schools from Within. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Berlak, Ann and Harold Berlak. 1981. <u>Dilemmas of Schooling: Teaching and Social Change</u>. New York: Methuen.
- Fullan, Michael G. 1982. The Meaning of Educational Change. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Fullan, Michael G. (with Suzanne Stiegelbauer) 1991. The New Meaning of Educational Change. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Gilbert, Katherine and Reid, Marilyn J. 1972. <u>A Survey of Parents' Opinions Regarding School Policies and Practices at Sir Winston Churchill Secondary School</u>. Vancouver, British Columbia: Vancouver Board of School Trustees.
- Heath, Shirley Brice. 1983. Ways with Words. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Johnson, Jean and Immerwahr, John. 1994. <u>First Things First: What Americans Expect from the Public Schools</u>. New York: Public Agenda.
- Johnson, Daphne and Ransom, Elizabeth. 1983. Family and School. London: Croom Helm.
- Leichter, Hope Jensen, ed. 1979. <u>Families and Communities as Educators</u>. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Lieberman, Ann. 1991. Address to Southern Maine Partnership, University of Southern Maine, Gorham, May 30.



- Lightfoot, Sara Lawrence. 1978. Worlds Apart: Relationships Between Families and Schools. New York: Basic Books.
- Merriam, Sharan B. 1988. Case Study Research in Education. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Mishler, Elliot G. 1986. <u>Research Interviewing: Context and Narrative</u>. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Nespor, Jan. 1987. "The Role of Belief in the Practice of Teaching." <u>Journal of Curriculum Studies</u> 19, 4: 317-328.
- Pajares, M. Frank. 1992. "Teachers' Beliefs and Educational Research: Cleaning Up a Messy Construct." Review of Educational Research 62, 3: 307-332.
- Patton, Michael Q. 1980. Qualitative Evaluation Methods. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Philibert, Paul J. and Hoge, Dean R. 1982. "Teachers, Pedagogy and the Process of Religious Education." Review of Religious Research 23 (March): 264-285.
- Rokeach, Milton. 1960. The Open and Closed Mind. New York: Basic Books.
- Rokeach, Milton. 1968. Beliefs, Attitudes and Values. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Sarason, Seymour B. 1982. <u>The Culture of the School and the Problem of Change</u>. Boston: Allyn and Bacon.
- Schlechty, Phillip C. 1990. Schools for the 21st Century. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Shea, George. 1989. <u>The English Coalition Conference: Assumptions, Aims, and Recommendations of</u> the Secondary Strand. Urbana, IL: NCTE.
- Sizer, Theodore R. 1992. "Break the Mold," Regional Review (Summer): 4.
- Stevens, Floraline, et al. 1983. <u>Three Surveys of Staff and Parent Opinions about the Los Angeles</u>
  <u>Unified School District Instructional Program</u>. Los Angeles Unified School District Research and Evaluation Branch.
- Strauss, Anselm and Juliet Corbin. 1990. <u>Basics of Qualitative Research: Grounded Theory Procedures and Techniques</u>. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Taylor, Steven J. and Robert Bogdan. 1984. <u>Introduction to Qualitative Research Methods</u>. 2nd ed. New York: John Wiley.
- Wilhite, Jack Edward. 1973. "The Response of a Small Rural Community in the Midwest to the Recommendations of the Anglo-American Conference on the Teaching of English." Ph.D. dissertation. University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign.
- Young, Michael and Patrick McGeeney. 1968. <u>Learning Begins at Home</u>. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- \*The larger study on which this paper is based is reported in Dodd, Anne Wescott. 1994. "Parents as Partners in Learning: Their Beliefs about Effective Practices for Teaching and Learning High School English." Ed.D. dissertation. University of Maine.





U.S. Department of Education
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)



### REPRODUCTION RELEASE

(Specific Document)

I. DOCUMENT IDE	NTIFICATION:		
Title:" Dass to "E	beliets: The assum	ation about the No	July of Tracks
& Lecinia To	Cat Undeilie The Cosung Cat Undeilie The Pas Wescatt Soul	esticar They Jufel &	at the H-C. Em
Author(s):	Wescatt Soul	Į , v	Chayolorom!
Corporate Source:		Pu	blication Date:
			AERA 97
II. REPRODUCTIO	N RELEASE:		
in the monthly abstract journ paper copy, and electronic/o given to the source of each	as widely as possible timely and significant hal of the ERIC system, Resources in Education and sold through the ERIC Didocument, and, if reproduction release is grad to reproduce and disseminate the identified.  The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 1 documents	ation (RIE), are usually made available to occument Reproduction Service (EDRS) or anted, one of the following notices is affixe	users in microfiche, reproduced other ERIC vendors. Credit is d to the document.
Check here For Level 1 Release: Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic or optical) and paper copy.	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN OTHER THAN PAPER COPY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	Check here For Level 2 Release: Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or
	Level 1	Level 2	

Documents will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality permits. If permission to reproduce is granted, but neither box is checked, documents will be processed at Level 1.

	"I hereby grant to the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permission to reproduce and disseminate this document as indicated above. Reproduction from the ERIC microfiche or electronic/optical media by persons other than ERIC employees and its system contractors requires permission from the copyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit reproduction by libraries and other service agencies to satisfy information needs of educators in response to discrete inquiries."							
Sign here→	Signature:	Printed Name/Position/Title:						
please	anne Miscatt World	Anne Wescott Dodd						
•	Organization/Address:	Telephone: FAX: ?						
<u>IC</u>	Education Department Bates College Lewiston, ME 04240	E-Mail Address: Date:  adodd @ bates. edu 7/15/97						



#### III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFORMATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source, please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is publicly available, and a dependable source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:			
Address:			
Price:		 	
		 <u> </u>	
	F ERIC TO COPYR		
Name:		 	
Address:		 	
V. WHERE TO S	END THIS FORM:		

Send this form to the following ERIC Clearinghouse:

Requisitins

ERIC/REC

2805 E. Tenth Street Smith Research Center, 150

Indiana University Bloomington, IN 47408

However, if solicited by the ERIC Facility, or if making an unsolicited contribution to ERIC, return this form (and the document being contributed) to:

-ERIC Processing and Reference Facility
-1100 West Street, 2d Floor
-Laurel, Maryland 20707-3598

Telephone: 301-497-4080Tell Free: 800-799-3742
FAX: 301-953-0263
e-mail: ericfac@inet.ed.gov.
WWW: http://eriefac.piccard.csc.com

